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---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
F Ali

S Baines, MBE
J D Baker
J M Battye

C Beal
S L Benton

H G Blagbrough

J Booth
M Burton
J P E Caffrey
Mrs G M Carter
Mrs A Collins
B K Collins

D Draycott
J F B Ford
D S Foster

M J Foster
A Gallagher
Mrs C M Greenwood
G T Hall

J C D Hardy

R Holden
M G James
D E Kirton
L R Lambert

J M Lynn
R H Marshall, MBE
E A Martin

R Metcalfe

A Miles
C Pillai JP

S M Press
C Raistrick

H J Rivron
F Shoukat
B T R Smith

G M Smith-Moorhouse
D Sutherland
S Sweeney
M K Swift

T Swift
A J Tagg
R L Taylor
M J C Thompson
R E Thornber

P J Wardhaugh

A D Wilkinson
D K Young

S R Young
72 MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 3rd DECEMBER 2014
It was moved by the Mayor,

Seconded by Councillor James, and

RESOLVED that the Minutes of the meeting of the Council held on the 3rd December 2014, having been printed and a copy sent to each Member of the Council, be taken as read and signed by the Mayor. 

73 MEMBERS’ INTERESTS 
The Mayor reminded Members of the need to declare any disclosable pecuniary interests or other interests which they might have in relation to the items to be considered at the Council meeting.

74 MAYOR’S OR CHIEF EXECUTIVE’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
(A) Councillor Lisa Lambert, Mayor Elect for the 2015/16 Municipal Year, announced that Councillor Ferman Ali had been nominated as the Deputy Mayor Elect for the 2015/2016 Municipal Year.  The Council congratulated Councillor Ali on his nomination.

(B) The Mayor congratulated Dr Graham Williams, Political Assistant to the Liberal Democrat Group, on being awarded his PhD.
(C) The Mayor thanked all Members of the Council for supporting the Mayor’s Ball, which had raised £2,500 towards the Mayor’s Charity.
. 
75 PETITIONS PRESENTED BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL
(A) Councillor Press presented a petition relating to improved accessibility for disabled persons at Todmorden Railway Station.
The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.
(B) Councillor Baker presented a petition relating to a number of roads in Warley Ward which had not been gritted in the recent cold weather. 
The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.
(C) Councillor Hardy presented a petition relating to access to traffic and safety issues arising from the opening of the new primary school at the Heath Training Centre.
The Mayor confirmed that the petition would be passed to the appropriate Chief Officer for action in accordance with Council Procedure Rule 11.2.
76 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC UNDER COUNCIL RULE 12
(A)   Question from Michael Bradley to Councillor Baines, Leader

Due to the fact that CMBC has so far been unable to find a suitable developer for the Northgate site, despite receiving interest from a number of developers, and that it is unlikely that bus companies will divert their services via the railway station without the demolition of Westgate House as explained within the courier on the 24/10/14, will CMBC now re-consider retaining and refurbishing Northgate House in order to retain 332 members of staff within Halifax Town Centre and induce further annual savings in excess of £154,000 through the incorporation of Westgate House and the Customer First within existing council owned accommodation? 
The Leader, Councillor Baines responded and advised that the vacation of Northgate House was a key component of the Council’s town centre office strategy to save £7.6m in building occupation costs. The redevelopment of the Northgate site remained an important part of the regeneration of the town centre, and the site was due to be remarketed shortly.

(B) Question from Michael Bradley to Councillor Baines, Leader

Within a response to a question I asked at the Cabinet meeting held on the 13th October 2014, Councillor Baines assured me that “Calderdale Council was committed to making sure Calderdale remained a safe an attractive place to live work and visit”. Will the Council now demonstrate this “commitment” by either ensuring that the former London & North Western Railway built Coal Drops off Berry Lane are restored, demolished or dismantled and put into storage for re-resurrection at a later date, in order to maintain public safety and remove this blight on the Halifax Sky Line? 
The Leader, Councillor Baines responded and advised that Council funding was not currently allocated towards the restoration of the Coal Drops.  There were no plans to demolish or dismantle this asset.

(C) Question from Michael Bradley to Councillor Baines, Leader

Due to fact that the Archives were now being taken forward as a separate project, totally independent from the new Library which was to be built upon the site of the former Square Church and therefore not included within this development, was it ever intended to include this facility or was the inclusion much like the inclusion of meeting rooms, which were later dropped from the plans, purely a political move by the Labour Group? 
The Leader, Councillor Baines responded and advised that the West Yorkshire Archive would be housed within the new Central Library and Archive facility which was currently under construction. The Archive facility would occupy the basement level of the New Central Library and Archive development. 

77 CABINET RECOMMENDATIONS
(A)
TREASURY MANAGEMENT – ANNUAL STRATEGY REPORT 2015/16 – (CABINET, 2ND FEBRUARY, 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 101/B79) 





It was moved by Councillor Baines,





Seconded by Councillor Benton,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 101/B79 be approved.
RESOLVED that the proposed Treasury Management Strategy for 2015/16 and the Treasury Management Policy be approved.

(B)
PRUDENTIAL INDICATORS 2015/16 to 2017/18 (CABINET, 2ND FEBRUARY, 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 102/B80) 





It was moved by Councillor Baines,





Seconded by Councillor Benton,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 102/B80 be approved.
RESOLVED that 
(a) the Authority sets aside 4% of its Capital Financial Requirement (CFR) each year as its Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) for supported Capital Expenditure (the CFR method) and that MRP for prudentially borrowed Capital Expenditure is based on the life of the assets financed (the Asset Life method); and

(b) the prudential limits contained within the report be approved as follows:

An operational boundary for external debt of £151m, £147m and £142m and an Authorised limit for external debt of £157m, £153m and £147m for the financial years 2015/16, 2016/17 and 2017/18 respectively.

(C)
CAPITAL PROGRAMME MONITORING 2014/15 TO 2017/18 – (CABINET, 2ND FEBRUARY, 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 105/B82) 





It was moved by Councillor Baines,





Seconded by Councillor Benton,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 105/B82 be approved.
RESOLVED that approval be given:

(i) to the replacement of machinery for the Safer Cleaner Greener Service  to be paid for by prudential borrowing from the existing Safer Cleaner Greener budgets, and that capital receipts received from the sale of existing machinery be used to offset prudential borrowing costs;

(ii) to £275,000 of contributions towards the Piece Hall Scheme being used to increase the available contingency for both the Piece Hall and the new Halifax Central Library scheme;

(iii) to £95,000 earmarked by Public Health to be allocated to be spent on the purchase of air quality monitoring equipment;

(iv) to the use of £18,500 of grant to tackle autism issues; and

(v) to the reallocation of £70,000 for improvements at Ferney Lee Old People’s Home.

(D)
PROPERTY ASSET CONDITION AND INVESTMENT PRIORITIES – CAPITAL ALLOCATION 2015/16 (CABINET, 2ND FEBRUARY, 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 104/B81) 





It was moved by Councillor Baines,





Seconded by Councillor Benton,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 104/B81 be approved.
RESOLVED that £500,000 of capital funding be allocated in 2015/16 for asset management to undertake essential works to the property portfolio as detailed in the Director, Economy and Environment’s written report.

(E)
LOCAL PLAN – LOCAL DEVELOPMENT SCHEME 2014 (CABINET, 2ND FEBRUARY, 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 108/B83) 





It was moved by Councillor Baines,





Seconded by Councillor Benton,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 108/B83 be approved.
RESOLVED that the revised Local Development Scheme 2014 be approved and shall have effect from 19th February 2015.
(F)
RIPPONDEN PARISH COUNCIL – PROPOSED NEIGHBOURHOOD AREA (CABINET, 2ND FEBRUARY, 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 109/B83) 





It was moved by Councillor Baines,





Seconded by Councillor Benton,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 109/B83 be approved.
RESOLVED that the area administered by Ripponden Parish Council be designated as a Neighbourhood Area in accordance with Section 61G of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990.
(G)
A SOCIAL VALUE CHARTER FOR CALDERDALE (CABINET, 2ND FEBRUARY, 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 110/B85) 





It was moved by Councillor Baines,





Seconded by Councillor Benton,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 110/B85 be approved.
RESOLVED that the Social Value Charter for Calderdale be adopted by the Council.
(H)
DOMESTIC ABUSE STRATEGIC FRAMEWORK (CABINET, 2ND FEBRUARY, 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 111/B85) 





It was moved by Councillor Baines,





Seconded by Councillor Benton,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 111/B85 be approved.
Councillors Thompson, Rivron, Metcalfe and Mrs Carter commented on the recommendation.
RESOLVED that

(a) the proposed Domestic Abuse Strategic Framework be adopted by the Council; and

(b) approval be given to the acceptance of the Transformation Challenge Grant award of £335,000 from the Department of Communities and Local Government to be invested in the transformation of domestic abuse services in Calderdale.
(I)
CARE LEAVERS PLEDGE (CABINET, 2ND FEBRUARY, 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 112/B85) 





It was moved by Councillor Baines,





Seconded by Councillor Benton,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 112/B86 be approved.

Councillors Battye and Mrs Carter commented on the recommendation.
RESOLVED that the proposed Care Leavers Pledge be approved.

(J)
IMPROVEMENT OF HIGHWAYS AT BROWNING AVENUE, SIDDAL (CABINET, 2ND FEBRUARY, 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 115/B88) 





It was moved by Councillor Baines,





Seconded by Councillor Benton,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 115/B88 be approved.
Councillors T Swift and Ford commented on the recommendation.
RESOLVED that a First Resolution under the Private Street Works Code be approved as follows:

(a) the Council do hereby declare that the carriageway within the street junctions of Oxford Lane/Browning Avenue and Browning Avenue/Siddal Lane: is not sewered, levelled, paved, metalled, flagged, channelled, made good and lighted to its satisfaction and therefore resolves to execute street works therein, under the provisions of the Private Street Works Code as set out in the Highways Act 1980, all expenses incurred in executing such works, including the Council’s legal, survey, design and supervision costs, be apportioned between the premises fronting the  carriageway according to the respective frontages of such premises; and

(b) the Director, Economy and Environment be instructed to submit to the Council, in conformity with this resolution, a specification of the above works with any necessary plans and sections, an estimate of the probable expenses of the works and provisional apportionment apportioning the estimated expenses between the premises liable to be charged under the Private Street Works Code.

(K)
REVIEW OF HUMAN RESOURCES AND BUSINESS CHANGE AND PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT (CABINET, 2ND FEBRUARY, 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 120(E)/B90) 





It was moved by Councillor Baines,





Seconded by Councillor Benton,


that the recommendation of Cabinet contained in Minute Number 120(E)/B90 be approved.
RESOLVED that the proposed new Senior Management arrangements replacing the existing posts of Head of Human Resources and Head of Business Change and Performance Management with a new post of Head of HR, IT and Transformation at Chief Officer grading be approved, and the provisions of Article 12 – Officers at Part 2 of the Constitution, the Officer Delegation Scheme at Part 3 of the Constitution and the Officer Employment Procedure Rules at Part 4 of the Constitution be amended accordingly.
78 STANDARDS COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATION

(A) 
MEMBERS ALLOWANCES SCHEME FOR THE YEAR 1ST APRIL 2015 TO 31ST MARCH 2016 (STANDARDS COMMITTEE, 12TH JANUARY 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 5/I4)


It was moved by Councillor Mrs Carter,




Seconded by Councillor Martin,     

that the recommendation of the Standards Committee contained in Minute Number 5/I4 be approved.

RESOLVED that the new Members’ Allowances Scheme approved by the Council on 12th February 2014, and incorporating amendments approved by the Council on 2nd October 2014, be approved for the year 1st April 2015 to 31st March 2016.
79 GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS


(A) 
PAY POLICY STATEMENT (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 18TH FEBRUARY 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 31/J18)


It was moved by Councillor Lambert,




Seconded by Councillor B Collins,     

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 31/J18 be approved.
RESOLVED that

(i) the Council’s Pay Policy Statement for 2015/2016 as detailed in the Director, Communities and Service Support written report, be approved with the following amendment in relation to addressing Recruitment and Retention issues:

‘Where there is any departure from this Pay Policy it will be justified and approved in accordance with these relevant policies and the Employment Committee be the prescribed appropriate decision making route’

; and
(ii) the Council Functions and Terms of Reference of the Employment Committee at Part 3 of the Constitution be amended to reflect this change.
(B) 
PETITIONS SCHEME (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 18TH FEBRUARY 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 36/J21)


It was moved by Councillor Lambert,




Seconded by Councillor B Collins,     

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 36/J21 be approved.
Councillors Baker and Lynn commented on the recommendation.

RESOLVED that
(a) the Draft Petitions Scheme be approved with the final paragraph of Section 4 being amended to read as follows: 

‘In the six week period before an election or referendum we may need to deal with your petition differently, if this is the case we will explain the reasons and discuss the revised timescale which will apply’ and be included at Part 5 – Codes and Protocols of the Constitution; and

(b) Council Procedure Rules 2.2(f) and 11 at Part 4 of the Constitution be amended to read as follows:

2 ORDINARY MEETINGS

2.2(f)
to receive petitions, if any, presented by Members of the Council, and to consider any petition(up to a maximum of two petitions) which meets the criteria set out in the Council’s Petitions Scheme for debate at an ordinary meeting of the Council.
11 PETITIONS

11.1 
A Member of the Council may present a petition on behalf of a petition organiser at an ordinary meeting of the Council. When presenting a petition a Member may speak for up to 2 minutes.

11.2
 Petitions presented at an ordinary meeting the Council will be dealt with in accordance with the provisions of the Council’s Petitions Scheme set out at Part 5 of the Constitution.

11.3 
Where a petition meets the criteria set out in the Petitions Scheme for debate at an ordinary meeting of the Council, the petition organiser (or their nominated representative) will be invited to address the Council on the petition for up to 3 minutes. The petition will then be open to debate by Members for a period of up to 20 minutes. The normal rules of debate as set out in the Council Procedure Rules will apply to a debate on a petition. A maximum of two petitions will be considered at any ordinary meeting of the Council.

(C)
DIRECTOR LEVEL JOB EVALUATION (GOVERNANCE AND BUSINESS COMMITTEE, 26TH JANUARY 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 39(E)/J24) 


It was moved by Councillor Lambert,




Seconded by Councillor B Collins,     

that the recommendation of the Governance and Business Committee contained in Minute Number 39(E)/J24 be approved. 

RESOLVED that consideration of the salary evaluation be deferred pending further consideration of the issues referred to in the Chief Executive’s written report, and in the meantime a temporary salary payment be made to the Director, Communities and Service Support up to the level of £116,000 to reflect the spirit of the HR Policy, the position to be reviewed at the end of December 2015.

80 CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE SCRUTINY PANEL RECOMMENDATION

(A)
PARENT GOVERNOR CO-OPTED MEMBERS (CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE SCRUTINY PANEL, 7TH JANUARY 2015 – MINUTE NUMBER 36/E38) 





It was moved by Councillor Ford,





Seconded by Councillor Miles,


that the recommendation of the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel contained in Minute Number 36/E38 be approved.

RESOLVED that 

(a) future Parent Governor co-opted member representation on the Children and Young People Scrutiny Panel be on the basis that those appointed will represent the whole of the maintained school sector; and

(b) the two nominees, Jo Doherty and Mark Yates, be appointed to fill the current vacancies in Parent Governor co-opted member representation on the Scrutiny Panel.

(Councillor Ford declared an interest in the above item as he was a Governor at Salterhebble J&I School.)
81 MOTIONS UNDER COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE 14

(A) FINANCIAL TRANSACTION TAX 
It was moved by Councillor Press,
Seconded by Councillor Metcalfe,
that this Council 
(a) 
declares its support for the introduction of a Financial Transactions Tax across the European Union and G12 economies as an important contribution by the banking and finance sector to the funding of public investment in education, housing, infrastructure and social security - but primarily to provide much needed funding for local authorities to mitigate the effects of the dangerous and ideologically charged austerity cuts forced on councils such as Calderdale and its residents, by the current Government. 
(b) 
therefore, requests the Chief Executive to write to the Prime Minister and the Chancellor of the Exchequer outlining the Council’s support for the introduction of such a tax.
Councillors Baker, Caffrey, Thornber, Holden, Tagg, Battye, Draycott, Lynn, T Swift, Mrs Carter, Thompson, Sutherland, Taylor and B Collins commented on the Motion.

RESOLVED that this Council 
(a) declares its support for the introduction of a Financial Transactions Tax across the European Union and G12 economies as an important contribution by the banking and finance sector to the funding of public investment in education, housing, infrastructure and social security - but primarily to provide much needed funding for local authorities to mitigate the effects of the dangerous and ideologically charged austerity cuts forced on councils such as Calderdale and its residents, by the current Government; and
(b) requests the Chief Executive to write to the Prime Minister and the Chancellor of the Exchequer outlining the Council’s support for the introduction of such a tax.
82 MOTION WHICH THE MAYOR AGREED TO BE CONSIDERED AS AN URGENT ITEM
(A) 
FUNDING FOR SCHOOLS

In moving the motion Councillor S Young sought and received the Council’s consent to alter the wording of the Motion.

It was moved as an altered motion by Councillor S Young,

Seconded by Councillor Booth,

that

(a) this Council notes that this authority has recognised the need for major refurbishment or rebuilding of both Calder High and Todmorden High School for more than a decade. In the light of the announcement last week that neither school will receive any funding under the latest round of the Government’s programme, Council resolves to deplore the failure by HM Government to fund any significant works at either of these schools; and
(b) Council therefore instructs the Chief Executive to write to the Secretary of State for Education, deploring the decision, requesting her to reconsider funding for both schools, and seeking an urgent meeting between the Secretary of State, representatives of both schools, and a cross-party delegation from Calderdale MBC.
Councillors Mrs Carter, Raistrick, Battye, Tagg, T Swift, Draycott, MK Swift, Holden, Rivron, Baker, B Collins, Press and Baines commented on the Motion.
In response to the debate, and with the consent of the Council, Councillor S Young agreed to further alter the Motion by adding a paragraph (c) as follows:
(c) 
a cross party group working party be established to consider the representations to be made to Government with regard to the allocation of funding for the refurbishment/rebuilding of Todmorden High School and Calder High School, the membership of the working party to be as follows:
Cabinet Member for Children and Young People’s Services (Chair) 

2 members from each of the Conservative, Labour and Liberal Democrat Party Groups.
RESOLVED that
(a) this Council notes that this authority has recognised the need for major refurbishment or rebuilding of both Calder High and Todmorden High School for more than a decade. In the light of the announcement last week that neither school will receive any funding under the latest round of the Government’s programme, Council resolves to deplore the failure by H M Government to fund any significant works at either of these schools; 
(b) Council therefore instructs the Chief Executive to write to the Secretary of State for Education, deploring the decision, requesting her to reconsider funding for both schools, and seeking an urgent meeting between the Secretary of State, representatives of both schools, and a cross-party delegation from Calderdale MBC; and
(c) a cross party group working party be established to consider the representations to be made to Government with regard to the allocation of funding for the refurbishment/rebuilding of Todmorden High School and Calder High School, the membership of the working party to be as follows:
Cabinet Member for Children and Young People’s Services (Chair) 
2 members from each of the Conservative, Labour and Liberal Democrat Party Groups.
83 APPOINTMENT OF MEMBERS AND SUBSTITUTE MEMBERS TO SERVE ON SCRUTINY PANELS AND COUNCIL COMMITTEES

There were no nominations for appointment of Members and Substitute Members to serve on Scrutiny Panels and Council Committees.

84 REPRESENTATION ON OUTSIDE BODIES

It was moved by Councillor T Swift ,

Seconded by Councillor  B Collins, and
RESOLVED that Members of the Council and others be appointed to serve as representatives of the Council on outside bodies unless they resign, become disqualified or are replaced by resolution of the Council as follows:

	West Yorkshire Combined Authority 
	-


	Councillor Lynn as Substitute Member (to replace Councillor B Collins)


85 QUESTIONS BY MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL UNDER COUNCIL RULE 13
(A) Question from Councillor Baker to Councillor Caffrey, Cabinet Member for Economy.

Why was the state of repair on so many of Calderdale’s roads so bad when there appears to be money spare in the Highways department and a predicted underspend.
Councillor Caffrey responded and advised that he did not accept that Calderdale’s roads were ‘so bad’ as Cllr Baker suggested – indeed, they were in at least as good a condition as those of our neighbouring authorities. It was also important to note that their condition was often at its worst at this time of the year due to the impact of the winter weather and need for gritting to keep them safe from ice and snow.

I would first of all like to clarify that the third Revenue Monitor reported to Scrutiny Panel on 29 January 2015 highlighted a budget pressure of £1M within the overall directorate (CAFM and non - CAFM budgets) and this contained a Highway works projected underspend of £430k. It was commented, however, in the report that this budget would be required in the financial year 2015/16 in order to finance additional Street Lighting capital works.

The report also referred to the potential for the overall budget for Highway works, which included patching, footways, walling, signal maintenance, structures, street lighting and the winter service, to underspend by significantly more than this amount. If the overall budget for Highways works does underspend by significantly more than the £430k then it was worth noting that any underspend may be required in the first instance to finance other budget pressures within the directorate.

In assessing the successful delivery of the programme of works in relation to the Council’s network, which was essentially what the question related to, there are a number of issues that need to be considered.  Within the Highways works budget for the current year, the overall budget for patching and associated works was in the region of £1.126M. Earlier in the year it became clear that it was unlikely that a programme of spend could be delivered to this level and the sum of £300k was diverted to fund additional street lighting works. 

It was now anticipated we would spend the balance of £826k in the current year and if this was the case then it would equate to 70% of the original budget of £1,126M. It is also anticipated at this point in time that the Council will deliver spend in the region £3,503M out of a total budget of £3.839M which equates to over 90% delivery of the Council’s capital programme. Additional grant of £1.2M has also been received by the Council in the current financial year in relation to pothole (£820k) and severe weather (£380k) funding. Over £700k of this has been spent to date with further work estimated to the value of £250k underway and orders raised for another £180k of work.

It was worth noting that current forecast of revenue (£826k) and capital (£3,503M) spend for the current year totalling £4,329k was still a significant sum to be spent on the Council’s network. Given the fact that the Council had had to divert staffing resources in the current year to deliver the additional capital works, deal with the additional work in relation to the Tour De France and Parking TRO issues, and also implement a restructure of the service by 31 March 2015, then the overall programme of work forecast to be delivered in the current year was fairly significant.

Clearly, there were issues in relation to the programming and delivery of work that needed to be discussed and agreed with the Council’s main contractor (Amey) and also other partners, and discussions were ongoing.

As regards to street lighting, the number of outstanding faults had been reduced from nearly 700 at the start of the year to 279 last week, despite the reporting of new faults. 256 repairs were undertaken last week, and we are continuing to make progress on the backlog. The over-sleeving of columns also continue to progress with 390 columns having been installed so far. With the introduction of a further team, 50 columns were installed last week, so we are on target for the 700 columns required by the end of the financial year. 

(B) Question from Councillor Battye to Councillor Raistrick, Cabinet Member for Children and Young People’s Services and Lead Member for Children’s Services.
What action was the Lead Member for Children’s Services now taking following the failure to secure funding for rebuilding Todmorden and Calder High Schools.

Councillor Raistrick responded advising that he fully supported the Motion which had been agreed at the meeting to establish a Cross Party Group Working Party to consider representations to Government with regard to the allocation of funding for the refurbishment/rebuilding of Todmorden High School and Calder High School.
86 REPORTS OF THE LEADER AND CABINET MEMBERS

(A)
LEADER’S REPORT

The major issue has been the issues surrounding the suspension of the TRO’s in respect of Parking in the Inner and Outer areas of Halifax Town Centre along with Skircoat. The parking regulations for Halifax Inner Area are now in place and the consultation on the new orders for the Outer area and Skircoat has now started.

The budget savings for 2017/18 are another major problem for the Council. The original estimate of the need for £14.5 million thanks to the excellent work of Nigel Broadbent and his team has now been reduced to £9.4 million. Finding this level of savings will not be an easy process and could possibly result in changes to front line services but I would as usual look to avoid this if at all possible. The Cabinet has suggested that a full and detailed consultation takes place over this year’s summer months before deciding where these savings are to be made, the suggest themes and values are not set in stone at this stage. We feel it would be wrong to dictate where and how much these should be but a guide would be acceptable.

We must remember of course that these savings are necessary due to the previous Labour Government spending more than its income throughout the last 7 years of its life that included the boom period of 2005 to 2007.

The Combined Authority is in negotiation with the Government but with the desire not to go forward with an Elected Mayor. Whilst I agree with this stance I feel it is unlikely that we will receive any meaningful devolution without it and I am informed we will have an agreement before the Chancellor announces his Budget. Perhaps we ought discuss the principle and see if a better devolution package would be available.

I have met with a number of local businesses to discuss issues of concern to them and attend a well-attended business conference at the Elsie Whitely Centre. New funds are being made available from the LEP to businesses to set up supply chains for manufacturing materials and  parts need that are currently imported. 

Our OFSTED inspection is now completed and hopefully we will receive confirmation of their findings and the decision of the Children’s Minister before the Purdah period begins at the end of March. The 4 weeks of the inspection was a trying time for all the Council’s staff and our Partners but hopefully the result will confirm the excellent work being carried out to ensure the young people of Calderdale are safe.

I have been working with Marketing Halifax to look at the possible benefits of introducing a Business Improvement District. If this becomes possible we could follow with BIDs throughout Calderdale. 

Below is a brief summary of some of the meetings visits and activities that may not be reported elsewhere:

· Meetings with all our Directorates regarding the ongoing provision of services and future developments.

· Various meetings with our Partners in Calderdale to update me on their provision of Services.

· Attended a Healthier Futures Conference in Leeds.

· Visited Crag Vale School which has now been granted much needed extra funding.

· Discussions with Government Ministers regarding funding for Calderdale other Calderdale Schools.

· Discussions with the Calderdale Industrial Museum Association.

· The Council was successful in obtaining the full £130k for our costs in facilitating the Tour De Yorkshire through Calderdale from the Leeds City Region Business Rate Pools sub committee. 
Councillor T Swift asked if there were any updates on discussions relating to the future of the Shay Stadium. The Leader, Councillor Baines advised that there were no changes to report at the moment.

(B)
CABINET MEMBER REPORTS

(i) Deputy Leader and CAFM, Housing and Environment
Councillor Benton, Deputy Leader and Cabinet Member for CAFM, Housing and Environment, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last Council meeting as follows:

The winter of 2014/15 has seen progress across a range of housing and environmental issues.

On the waste agenda we were all shocked by the serious incident of criminal damage at the Eastwood Household Waste Recycling Centre in the summer of 2014.  The Council and our contractors SITA UK Ltd. worked hard to achieve a target date of getting the site completely rebuilt and reopened for Christmas 2014 and I am delighted to say that that was achieved.  I am also very pleased to say that the entire rebuilding costs were covered by SITA’s insurers at no additional cost to the Local Authority.
Of course on the waste front one of our prime targets is to maximise recycling in the Borough.  I am very pleased to say that Calderdale’s performance remains one of the best in the country, and in fact, we are number 6 out 362 Authorities in England.  We are also the best recycling Authority in Yorkshire and the Humber.  At the moment we recycle over 60% of all our waste which pays testament to the enthusiasm of residents in the Borough and the effectiveness of our Waste Strategy.  Officers are now working hard on the procurement of new Waste Collection and Disposal contracts and I look forward to new contract prices being presented to Cabinet for consideration in the early autumn.
Our Environmental Health Teams continue to work hard across a number of fronts dealing with a wide range of enquiries.  So far this financial year we have dealt with 7607 enquiries, issued 372 Legal Notices including 117 Fixed Penalty Notices for various offences and undertaken 19 successful prosecutions in connection with more serious environmental health issues. 
On the energy efficiency front I am very pleased to say that Calderdale has now entered into a major Leeds City Region contract for the Better Homes Yorkshire Scheme, which will be delivered locally as Better Homes Calderdale.   This scheme will provide energy efficiency and affordable warmth improvements to at least 1355 residential properties in Calderdale over the next three years, reducing residential carbon emissions, maximising Energy Company Obligation (ECO) investment in the area and creating new business and employment opportunities for firms in the local green economy. A delivery consortium of Keepmoat, Willmott Dixon and ECO funding from Scottish & Southern Energy will be delivering the scheme.  The initial focus will be in central Todmorden, offering attic room insulation, stone cavity wall insulation and high performance doors.   Other target areas identified for later in 2015 include the Newlands Estate at Sowerby and Beech Hill.   Energy assessments will also be available for privately owned homes anywhere in the borough.  
The Home Improvement Service has carried out detailed flood safety checks on around 150 properties and issued reports with recommendations for flood safety work that will protect and help reduce damage in the event of a future flood, as well as making the property easier to repair.  Works, ranging from flood gates, flood doors, air brick covers, water proof cavity wall insulation and moving electricity meters and fuse boxes has been carried out on roughly 40 properties during the last 6 months.   This work will continue during 2015-6 with lower income residents being offered affordable interest free credit union loans to help spread the cost. Also on the housing front, Cabinet recently agreed to assist Pennine Housing with a Compulsory Purchase in the Abbey Park area where we are working closely together on plans to demolish some older, poorer quality stock to free it up for development in due course.  I am also pleased to say that Pennine Housing has now emptied one of their tower blocks at Hebble Court in North Halifax and demolition is due to start imminently.  Officers have been working closely with Home Group to enable 47 new affordable homes to be developed at the Maltings, which are currently onsite and due to complete later this year.  These are being developed by Halifax based Southdale Homes, assisting in the creation and safeguarding of local construction jobs.  The scheme includes 4 units built to Lifetime Home standards assisting with our relocation work.
I would finish by mentioning the opening of the new 12 unit Heatherstones scheme at Savile Park.  This has been a result of very close joint working between Housing and Adult Health and Social Care.  It provides an alternative to going into hospital for 2 groups of people. Firstly those who need some recuperation and help to manage in their own home, and secondly, people who need to leave hospital but who are not quite ready to manage at home. These patients need some post hospital convalescence, perhaps while their own home is adapted for them. So Heatherstones can provide a home from home and reduce bed blocking while people get back on their feet and get ready to go home.  The accommodation is absolutely splendid and it is set alongside a dozen or so other properties that were empty for a long while which have now been refurbished and let as affordable homes.  It is a very good example of joint working to both improve service quality and reduce costs.

Councillor T Swift and B Collins commented on the position with regard to savings targets for Corporate Asset and Facilities Management, and Councillor Benton responded.

(ii) Communities

Councillor Thompson, Cabinet Member for Communities submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

Key Headlines from the Communities & Service Support Directorate         

I am really pleased to be reporting to Full Council in my role as Portfolio Holder for Communities.   I continue to be impressed by the range of events and activities supported by the directorate some of which are mentioned below.   
One of my highlights from the past few months has been attending the Our Stars event in January, recognising the efforts and successes of our staff.  I was pleased to see a number of colleagues nominated for awards from the Communities Directorate and would like to put on record my personal thanks for all of their hard work in the past year.  I was particularly pleased to see Communities, Customer Access Manager, Sarah Richardson awarded Aspiring Leader, as I have seen considerable effort and innovation across all our customer access channels since I have taken on role of Portfolio Holder for Communities. 
For example, in recent months, fellow members may have noticed the arrival of LiveChat  on our website. Take up of the service has seen an increase month on month with 150% more chats in January than when we started last year.  2,985 chats have taken place to date.  This simple and quick contact channel will be promoted widely over the next few weeks, which should see chats increasing even more and contacts via other channels reducing.
The team also provided a vital service during the recent bad weather. During January the Contact Centre handled 5,200 more calls than the previous month, mostly from customers frustrated at bins not being emptied and roads not being gritted as they would like.  Customer Service Advisers worked really hard to answer over 85% of those calls and play a really important role in maintaining a positive impression of our Council.

2014 ended with Calderdale’s biggest licensing operation to date organised by Licensing Enforcement Officers before Christmas and of the 40 licensed vehicles checked, 7 were issued with immediate prohibitions for a variety of faults effecting public safety, although 6 were rectified by the end of the evening.  This sent a clear message for licensed vehicles to ensure they were safe.

Bankfield Museum held a traditional 1950’s tea party, complete with chocolate cake, china cups and Perry Como on the wireless to celebrate the opening of the ‘Baby, it’s Cold Outside’ exhibition which showcased how fashionable we were in Calderdale staying both cosy and chic in the winters of the 50’s.  Bankfield also hosted a talk by Dr Rebecca Gill from the University of Huddersfield) on “100 years to the day”.   Dr Gill delivered a talk on Belgian refugees who sought refuge in the Calder Valley during the First World War.  Around 250,000 Belgian refugees fled the German invasion and small parties began arriving at Halifax Railway Station from the middle of October 1914.  Now Dragons Are Coming to Bankfield!  A new free family exhibition exploring fearsome, fiery and friendly dragons.  
Our celebrations for National Libraries Day started early with events in lots of libraries getting us in the mood for the 7 February  NLD15 National Libraries Day!  Sowerby Bridge library’s local history volunteers devised a 45 minute slideshow of images from the libraries photographic collection.  The Crafty Ladies from Northowram library organised a fun day included a rag rug demonstration and lots of cakes.   Southowram library had a coffee and cakes event with historical digital images of the village. Rastrick library held a quiz night, with the FoRA and library staff and approximately 40 people attended.   
Hebden Bridge Library recently played host to Poppy Turner receiving her national United Press Award for Best Local Poem, along with a cheque for £1,000.  21-year-old Poppy received the award immediately after completing filming for BBC’s Countryfile  -  she represented the Calderdale Young Writers’ Group (which meets at Hebden Bridge Library) as part of a programme featuring Simon Armitage’s Stanza Stones project, which was transmitted on Sunday 1 February.

Work is now underway in the Piece Hall courtyard with an initial removal of topsoil from the grassed areas.  Inside the Piece Hall itself, we have removed 60 tonnes of fixtures and fittings, and are now removing ceilings, plasterboard and wall coverings which will make way for the refit of the retail and café units. The electrical installation is to start soon and includes a new substation supplying both the Piece Hall and Library. The new power supply will allow the Piece Hall to run a host of events and activities without needing external power supplies. It will also power the Piece Hall’s new lighting scheme which will bring the building to life after dark.  We are also getting new boilers which will mean that heating will be available in all units for the first time.  The underpinning is underway, having started last week, and is expected to take 3 weeks. 
A group of key stakeholders recently met with Elected Members and Calderdale officers to map out a shared vision for the future of Todmorden Town Hall.  It was a back to basics session which posed the questions ‘What should the Town Hall be to Todmorden’s residents and visitors?’ and ‘How can we make it happen?’  Everyone agreed that this building should be open more and made more useable by the community.  With this in mind we set short and longer term priorities and a commitment to keep things moving, building on the current momentum built up by the recent Town Council and Calderdale Council investment in the building and the Heritage Lottery Funded project that is now underway to create a body of volunteer tour guides and a heritage centre there.  
I am also extremely proud to inform colleagues that our Safer, Cleaner, Greener Team were recently invited to Lords Cricket Ground to accept an award, on behalf of the Council, from Fields in Trust as their “Partner of the Year 2014” in the North of England.  The award is given to the landowner who has most actively embraced the values Fields in Trust, protecting and promoting their outdoor spaces.

Our Revenues and Benefits team are continuing to work on welfare reform – including revising the discretionary housing payments policy and are now planning roll out of Universal Credit from 27 April. The team has also been successful in securing funding of £22,000 from the Department of Work and Pensions to help tackle error within the Housing Benefit scheme.  After announcing the launch of its Fraud and Error Reduction Incentive Scheme, the Department invited Local Authorities to make applications for funding to help they put into place innovative ideas to help reduce error.  The feedback to our application which outlined the delivery of a comprehensive Communications Strategy to educate and encourage customers to report changes in their circumstances as well as our desire to take a pro-active approach and review high risk claims was that it was one of the best they had received.  
And finally I was pleased to hear that the seventieth anniversary commemorations of the liberation of Auschwitz at Halifax Minster on Monday, 27 January went well. The event was organized by Calderdale Interfaith Council in partnership with Calderdale Council. To mark this, seventy candles designed by Sir Anish Kapoor were sent to centres throughout the UK, and Halifax was one the centres receiving the sombre privilege.  The candle was lit by the oldest and youngest representative of the Jewish community. From this candle a further eleven were lit by representatives of groups that suffered in the Holocaust and other similarly motivated atrocities. The programme included music by Stephen Schulman, address by Bishop Jonathan of Huddersfield, reflection on visit to Auschwitz by Sowerby High School pupils and survivors testimony.

Councillor Thompson further advised that he was receiving weekly updates relating to progress with the Piece Hall development, and the underpinning was now 95% complete.

(iii) Economy

Councillor Caffrey, Cabinet Member for Economy, submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:
Parking

The new parking orders are now operating in Halifax Town Centre and being enforced. Some leniency is being excised whilst drivers reacquaint with to paying and 157 warnings rather than Penalty charges where issued during the first week.   

The new orders for the outer Halifax will be advertised on 20th February followed by a 21 day consultation period with a view to reintroducing charges in May 2015. Most on street parking will be as before with the exception of some parts of Skircoat and King Cross.

The number of Penalty Charge Notice refund claims received stands at circa  3821, with the total value of claims accepted so far being £15,918.  A further £11,531 has been refunded in pay and display claims.  Loss of income from the removal of charges between 8 October last year and their reintroduction on 2 February is estimated to be £480,000. The total cost of this error could be in the region of £550,000.  An accurate calculation will not be readily available until all parking orders have been restored and associated costs have been included. 

Relining of much of the Town Centre is currently taking place. 

Highways

Highways continues to be behind with routine maintenance and repairs due partly to the TDF legacy and staffing levels at the primary contractor but compounded by  difficulties with sub-contractors delivering repairs on time.  Discussion with primary contractors is continuing with a view to rectifying what appears to be a shortage of available labour.  Amey is working flat out to repair the considerable number of street lights currently not working.

A bid for a grant of £12m to upgrade street lighting in Calderdale has been submitted through the Joint Authority.

Central Government funding has been provided to repair potholes and the contract to undertake the work has been given to Tarmac. At the time of writing I am await a report on how this work is progressing and how much remains in the budget.

Planning

Cabinet has approved the creation of another neighbourhood area in Ripponden.

As I have shown some concern at the time it has taken to complete the Calderdale Plan it is pleasing that residents from another Calderdale have made a commitment to add value to the overall plan and hasten its final completion.

Cabinet has approved the establishment of a working party with cross party representation. The Local Plan is currently being undertaken as two separate documents which has delayed the process. The plan will now be driven forward under a revised Local Development scheme, which will see these two strands amalgamated and hopefully completed by September 2015. 

The proposal to make more use of powers available under section 215 of the Town and Country Planning Act 2000 was approved by Cabinet and a notice was recently issued to the owner of a large site in Todmorden. 

A dedicated CMBC member of staff has been given a one day a week dedicated role to monitor progress of these orders and communication with Councillors and the public will be more proactive to ensure that residents are kept aware of progress / development rather than actively having to chase for progress reports. 

Economic regeneration 
The markets in Calderdale require some focussed attention and, in some cases, significant investment to provide a long-term future. Cabinet has therefore approved the re-establishment of a cross party working group to consider detailed investigations into how this might be achieved preferably on a self-sustaining basis.

The BEST (Business and Enterprise Standing team) met to discuss how procurement rules may be flexed to encourage local companies to bid for council contracts. Some local firms believe that CMBC erects barriers to complicate bidding but it appears to be a case of misunderstanding rather than a deliberate policy. A number of key changes to procurement policy and rules are being considered to provide clarity to, and increase opportunities for, local businesses to bid for contracts subject to value for money requirements.

The Employment and Skills board (and BEST) received a presentation from Rob Marsh (Vice Principal, Trinity Academy) outlining how the school is working with local businesses to develop a future workforce meeting requirements of businesses in a high tech changing environment. Skill shortages are acute across the Borough and it is refreshing therefore that the Academy, and other educational establishments, are looking to fill the gap by a proactive approach to training pupils for later life with in demand skills.

Happy to take any questions. 

Councillor M K Swift asked if Highways Section could address the issue of pothole repairs on Back hold Drive, Siddal.  Councillor Caffrey responded and advised that he would discuss this with the Highways Section.

Councillor Mrs Greenwood expressed concern at the standard of resurfacing on Rochdale Road, Upper Greetland, the surface was breaking up.  This road had been resurfaced for the Tour De France, could this be checked and resurfaced. Councillor Caffrey commented that the road had been resurfaced in March for the Tour De France and gave assurance that he would discuss this with the Highways section.

Councillor D Young asked why the work on the A646 Stubbings Drive which had been agreed at Cabinet had not yet been completed. Councillor Caffrey responded and advised that he would look into the issue.

Councillor Tagg expressed concern at the method used for filling potholes and resurfacing. Councillor Caffrey gave assurances that he would speak to the Highways section regarding this concern.

Councillor B Collins asked if Councillor Caffrey would call a meeting of the Transport Working Party, which had not met during the last 7 months.  This was a cross party working party, which involved outside representation and had been very effective. Councillor Caffrey responded to the request and agreed to consider calling a meeting of the Cabinet Transport Working Party.

Councillor Battye expressed concern that the work carried out for the Tour De France on road re surfacing was not lasting as long as it should be. The Tour De Yorkshire was expected this year, therefore, could the quality be checked and any work required be fit for purpose. Councillor Caffrey agreed to investigate this concern.

(iv) Use of Resources

Councillor Mrs Carter, Cabinet Member for Use of Resources, submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

Much BCPM team effort has been spent on supporting the recent Ofsted inspection. It is pleasing to note the initial verbal feedback from inspectors in relation to the Child Assessment and Safeguarding System, which has been highly positive. This system is developed in-house by BCPM colleagues in close collaboration with child social care colleagues and clearly demonstrates the benefits that can be achieved through the development of our own in-house software.
Leeds City Council continues to implement Calderdale’s Adult Health & Social Care Client Index System. The system is now approaching go live in Leeds. A team from Calderdale and Leeds are working closely in establishing joint support and development arrangements for the partnership moving forward. The two Councils are also collaborating in terms of the development of software solutions to meet the Health Integration and Care Act agendas.   
As part of the IDOX commercialisation agreement a tender response for our Financials system was recently submitted.  
I am pleased to report that, during the recent inclement weather / snow our website coped well with the huge surge in demand from residents seeking information, particularly about school closures. In the digital world we now live in this is an essential service. Our normal level of 1000-2000 page views per hour between 7 and 8am peaked at over 45000 page views. 
Publicly accessible WiFi has recently been provided in a number of Libraries and Sports Centres. This programme builds on earlier provision at the Borough Market and is continuing at other sites. 
BCPM team colleagues continue to support the corporate digital agenda across a variety of initiatives and projects. 
Finance
Much of the Finance service’s time in the last two months has been focused on the budget process for 2015/16 to 2017/18. Cabinet received an update on the medium term financial strategy at its meeting in January and this has subsequently been updated following the announcement of the Local Government Finance Settlement for 2015/16. At the same Cabinet meeting in January the council tax-base and the national non domestic rate return were agreed. Cabinet’s budget proposals for consultation were also agreed in January which largely confirmed the existing plans for the next two years and set out the themes which would be developed for 2017/18 after more extensive public consultation. Three public consultation meetings, a business ratepayer event, trade union consultation, Scrutiny Panel meetings have been held to discuss the initial proposals along with the opportunity to submit comments on line or through the post. Cabinet’s budget proposals to Council have since been confirmed and will be discussed at the Budget Council meeting on 23rd February.
Cabinet has also recommended to Council the annual treasury management strategy and the prudential limits for borrowing over the next three years. It was also encouraging to see that tight financial management is being exercised across the Council with all directorates expecting to stay within budget this year. Sufficient balances have been retained to cover the cost if necessary of any shortfall on the AM/FM review and the cost of the Parking TRO review. Tight control is also being exercised over the Council’s capital programme with the most significant addition to the programme being further funding for corporate maintenance of the Council’s estate.
Audit Committee met during this period and received reports confirming that good progress is being made on the internal audit plan, including audits carried out in consultation with Kirklees, and with the recommendations from the previous year in the annual governance statement, and the external audit. Work is now underway in internal audit, accountancy and external audit on the Council’s internal controls and accounts for 2014/15 in preparation for when the timetable for producing audited accounts is moved forward.
I have attended Use of Resources Scrutiny Panel over this period when financial reports have been considered on Value For Money scorecards, revenue and capital monitoring, and progress with the review of subsidised services.
Democratic and Partnership Services
Elections Team
Following an efficient registration process the team is now switching its attention to the election preparations which have begun in earnest with printing contracts already being placed for the voting packs.  As usual the Council will rely on the invaluable help of staff from across all Directorates in the run up to the elections and on the day itself for the staffing of polling stations and at the two counts.
Legal Services
Significant legal input has been put in to resolving the parking issues across the Borough and whilst it is obviously a situation we’d have preferred not to have been in I am grateful for the hard work undertaken to put it right; not just in Legal but in Parking Services and Highways too.
Legal input continues on the major projects being undertaken; namely the Piece Hall, West Yorkshire Transport Fund, Princess Buildings and Schools Capital Projects as well as across a wide range of other issues which are integral to the services provided throughout the Borough and in areas such as prosecution, regulatory and safeguarding work.
We continue to receive significant numbers of Freedom of Information requests and work continues to ensure that the data we hold is accurately recorded and archived although that remains a major project.
Democratic Services
The work undertaken within this service, particularly by Mike Lodge, on the People’s Commission was reflected in the very efficient presentation of its report on 9th February so my thanks to the team for that and also Bev Maybury, Paul Butcher and especially Andrew Kerslake the independent Chair.  There are a number of governance and procedural areas that are being looked at to ensure that we, as Members, are served as well as possible by the democratic processes; especially when it comes to the receipt of information and I hope to provide more details of that in the months to come.
(v) Adults, Health and Social Care
Councillor McAllister, Cabinet Member for Adults, Health and Social Care submitted a written report on the work she had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

This is always one of the most busy and hectic periods for Adults, Health and Social Care as it covers both the Christmas and winter periods, so firstly I want to pay tribute to all the staff.  Particularly I want to express my appreciation of the hospital social work team, but there were others who helped people to get home or prevent them from going into hospital at this time. The service has been on ‘gold’ calls once a day and ‘silver’ calls twice a day to try to manage the volume and flow of people through the hospital – mostly in A & E. We have built up the team to offer seven day a week working which has led to significant improvement for people waiting for transfer of care. We also took possession of Heatherstones at the beginning of December which has been a welcome addition and adds choice for people who can't go straight home from hospital. 

I am also delighted that Council received and approved the report of the Peoples Commission "Improving Health Together" and would also add my thanks to the six members of the commission and its independent chair, Professor Andrew Kerslake. This is an impressive and well-balanced report which will hopefully influence the shape and direction of health and social care for many years to come. As I have said it is a clear and comprehensive report and I shall look forward to seeing its recommendations fully implemented through the Health and Wellbeing Board .

I mentioned in my last report that tendering had taken place and contracts for home care services had been awarded.  We are now moving through a phased handover to the new providers as they establish themselves and their workforce in Calderdale.  There are early signs of an improving situation which is very positive and reassuring. We also published our new service specification for residential and nursing homes which is also part of our drive and commitment to raise standards and improve quality.

In January, our safeguarding and contracting staff attended a workshop entitled Making Safeguarding Personal which was helpful in preparing for our new duties but also highlighted that some guidance is not yet available. 

We also organised a regional Association of Directors of Adult Social Services (ADASS) conference in Leeds which aimed to update people on progress with learning disabilities following on from the scandal at Winterbourne View three years ago which featured on a Panorama programme.  We also discussed a new report entitled Finding Common Purpose.  The day featured a mixed professional and amateur theatre group, named Risky Things, who were highly entertaining and well received by the audience.  We were very pleased that our work on the Whole Systems Review of people with learning disabilities and our leading work on the application of the Mental Capacity Act about the deprivation of liberty safeguards went down so well.  I find it very reassuring that some of our staff are leading some of this important work.

I have also been participating in public consultations by attending the event at Brighouse and also AH &SC scrutiny and I welcome the opportunity for more detailed consultation over the summer months. 

As April 1st draws closer we are working hard to prepare for the Care Act’s first deadline. The second phase around finance and the Care Cap will not be mandated until April 2016.  A number of briefing sessions are being developed and I would urge members to attend if possible so they can understand the implications and changes to the legal framework.

And so we will move into a very different and challenging period for Adult Health and Social Care, with not only the Care Act but the implementation of the Better Care Fund but I am assured that we are as ready as we can be to face these challenges.

Council Briefing - Public Health

The focus of public health directorate activity over the past two months has focused upon the commissioning, procurement, development and implementation of a number of new services including substance misuse and alcohol, school nursing, youth offending and weight management.  The directorate has both looked to improve quality and outcomes in line with revised national strategy and ensure value for money from the ring fenced grant.
There is a revised drug alcohol and tobacco service for young people. This service now includes having a dedicated prevention service for tobacco and should help long term in reducing smoking rates.

The new school nursing service will have a far bigger focus on identifying early health concerns and supporting children with long term conditions in schools

Further to my last report the electronic health needs assessment results have been disseminated across schools and young people’s services. The data provided a rich backdrop for the children’s joint strategic needs assessment which helps inform and direct actions within our joint children’s partnerships

In continuing delivery of the councils agreed tobacco declaration I am pleased to note that the coalition government has proposed a timetable for potential introduction of plain packaging. The council has been active in pressing for legislative action in partnership with other authorities across West Yorkshire as we demonstrate our duty to well-being for our citizens.   

One of the principle mechanisms to support healthy living and identify people at risk of cardiovascular disease is via the council’s work on health checks.

We commission all our general practices to provide the service thereby ensuring comprehensive coverage of the population.  The rates of take up and offer are amongst the top 3 in Yorkshire and Humber this is excellent performance and has been recognised during a recent Public Health England review of delivery across the region and our performance remains well above the England rates. 

The continuing excellent work regarding the food for life partnership and local schools was further recognised by a recent visit from a Swedish delegation and celebrity chef to Ravenscliffe School which I attended. There were two chefs: Jens Vikingsson, (and he certainly looked like a Viking) and Lyndon McLeod, who was also Swedish, but his name indicates some mixed ancestry! It was a most pleasant visit and I was struck by the children’s behaviour despite their cramped accommodation.
Calderdale continues to be the trail blazer for the implantation of 20 mph in residential areas in West Yorkshire.  The Director of Public Health will be showcasing the work at a national conference in March after previous contributions to national road safety and active conferences. 

The Child Poverty Task Force was set up by Cabinet as a cross party group in 2013 to tackle child poverty in Calderdale and drive forward the Child and Family Poverty Strategy.  Cabinet recently received and agreed a number of proposals from third sector groups to develop schemes to mitigate against the impact of child poverty on health.  

I warmly welcome the scrutiny review of public and environmental health which has examined air quality, active travel and affordable warmth.  I look forward to the recommendations and will ensure actions in these areas continues to be a focus of preventative work

Finally wish to thank adult health and social care and public health teams for their advice and support provided in producing the People’s Commission Report consultation over the summer months. 
As April 1st draws closer we are working hard to prepare for the Care Act’s first deadline. The second phase around finance and the Care Cap will not be mandated until April 2016.  A number of briefing sessions are being developed and I would urge members to attend if possible so they can understand the implications and changes to the legal framework.

And so we will move into a very different and challenging period for Adult Health and Social Care, with not only the Care Act but the implementation of the Better Care Fund but I am assured that we are as ready as we can be to face these challenges.
(vi) Children and Young People’s Services and Lead Member for Children’s Services

Councillor Raistrick, Cabinet Member for Children and Young People’s Services and Lead Member for Children’s Services submitted a written report on the work he had carried out since the last meeting of the Council as follows:

The long awaited OFSTED inspection has now been and gone. The new inspection regime is best described as "unrelenting".
With a core team of 8 inspectors, supplemented by a couple of education and the odd children's home inspector ,there were times when there were eleven inspectors on site. The inspection takes four weeks. 200 individual case files examined in depth, with all the officers involved with those cases. An enormous amount of work just there. Meetings with Groups is foster parents, adoptive parents, the corporate parenting panel, R2 voice group, Children in Care council as well as many face to face meetings. A true feat of organisation. There were also meetings with our partners in the Police and the NHS not to forget our Safeguarding Board.

Great thanks should go from this Council to all the hardworking, now exhausted, officers we made this whole inspection go like clockwork. Great appreciation should also be given for the manner in which they were proud to show the progress that has been made and the high quality of the work that is being done.

The full report will be received in Mid- March when our rating will also be confirmed. Until this time I am officially allowed to say nothing. What could be said is that we are clearly no longer being talked about as one of those authorities who cannot lift themselves out of failure.
A very large step on the way to "good and beyond"

Safeguarding children – Charges brought in child sexual exploitation case you may have seen coverage in the media about charges which have been brought against 25 men in Halifax. As cabinet member my comment on this case is as follows:-

“We always listen to what children and young people say to us, no allegations are ever ignored, we take allegations of sexual offences against children seriously and work closely with the West Yorkshire Police and Calderdale Safeguarding Children Board (CSCB) to protect children from physical, emotional and sexual abuse. We have been actively involved in this specific case since 2011 and took all the appropriate action immediately upon becoming aware of the circumstances surrounding the case and will continue to work with the Police and to support those who are affected.

As this is an ongoing Police investigation I am unable to discuss any of the details of the case its victim(s) or those alleged to have committed these crimes. You may be aware that the vast majority of those charged are from the Halifax area and our colleagues from community services are fully involved in providing awareness raising, support and advice to the members of the community who are affected by these arrests…this support is on an ongoing basis for the foreseeable future”

Councillor Battye asked when the report from the Ofsted inspection would be ready. Councillor Raistrick responded and advised that a copy would be available for inspection early March and the publication date was the 20th March 2015.
87 COMMENTS ON THE WORK OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES AND QUESTIONS WITHOUT NOTICE TO THE CHAIRS OF SCRUTINY PANELS AND COMMITTEES

There were no questions to the Chairs of Scrutiny Panels and Committees or comments from Members.
